Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village School, Wheatley Road on Monday 9 January 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm. 

The Chairman Cllr Chris Wright presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood (Vice-Chairman), Paul Bolam, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance

Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr. David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and three members of the public

1/12/1.

Apologies for Absence

None; all Councillors were present. The Chairman welcomed Cllr Paul Bolam to his first Council meeting since his recent co-option. Cllr Bolam signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office, which was witnessed by the Clerk.

1/12/2

Declarations of Interest

None

1/12/3

Public Participation

a. 
Ernie Tipping said that a tyre business had opened on Watlington Road and he wondered if this had the necessary planning approval. The discussion was widened by another resident who asked about the planning permissions that are required when people conduct businesses from their homes, especially those which have clients who visit and need parking facilities. District Cllr Gillespie said that she would investigate.

b.
Mr Tipping said that the hedge along the play area needs cutting right down, indeed he thought it would be suitable for ‘hedge laying’ if a contractor could be found. The Clerk said that he had spoken to Mr Quartermain who reported that he had recently cut the hedge as best as he could. The Sports & Social Club had paid for this.

c.
Mr Tipping asked for high graves in the burial ground to be lowered. Some have been done but others still need attention.

d.
Matthew Dovey asked the Parish Council to consider placing notice boards in the bus shelters. If this was agreed in principle, the cost could be calculated and provided in the 2012/3 budget.
1/12/4
.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 5th December 2011

The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed.

1/12/5.

Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

Cllr Mike Patrick said that he had looked at the trees growing on the embankment by the Gizzel. He did not think that was any danger but some of the timber could be sawn up and he would arrange for this to be done.
1/12/6.

County Councillor’s Report (see also Planning Enforcement – below)

a.
County Cllr David Turner said that he had not yet heard from Roger Lloyd-Williams about the site for the speed check in Wheatley Road. Cllr John Hieatt said he would follow this up.

b.
Cllr Turner has received a letter from David Taylor, the officer who has been dealing with the new bus stops on Lower Road. Mr Taylor has said that it is quite common for country bus stops to be located at the end of farm tracks. It is very unusual for a farm vehicle and a bus to be trying to use the same piece of road at the same time so problems rarely arise. Cllr Turner knows that there are strong feelings about this in the Surman family and he will make direct contact in the hope of resolving the matter.

c.
Cllr Turner will follow up the request made by the Clerk on 13th December that the County should take the lead in clearing the ditch alongside Kiln Lane. The Parish Council has researched this matter and found that several people are ‘riparian owners’ with each of them owning only a section of the blocked ditch. The Clerk had asked if the County would provide an estimate of the cost of clearing the ditch if their own contractor was asked to tackle the whole job. This might achieve a resolution more quickly than negotiating with each owner of each section.

d.
Cllr Turner reported that Mark Francis from County Highways has agreed for the white line in Wheatley Road to be extended near the Tipping residence. He has asked officers to take action to repair the pavement in Combewell. Cllr Patrick said that the County has started to do some work in Combewell but this is not finished yet. Cllr Patrick also mentioned that the puddle in Kiln Lane still has not been dealt with and that the required street light adjustments are outstanding. Cllr Turner said that he would take these matters up with Mr Francis.

e.
There have been some changes to the timings of the service provided by GoRide. Cllr Turner said that he has asked the company to supply him with details of any future changes. The next meeting of Parish Transport Representatives will take place on 24th January.

f.
The County has revised its plans for library closure. The library at Blackbird Leys will continue open, fully staffed by the County Libraries team, while Wheatley will also remain open with two-thirds of the staff being paid professionals and one-third being local volunteers.

g.
County Cllr Turner passed on several other items of County news which the Clerk will send to the editor of Garsington News.

1/12/7.

District Councillor’s Report (see also Planning Enforcement – below)

District Cllr Elizabeth said that members of Oxford City Council continue to make statements about the eventual expansion of the City into South Oxfordshire. Cllr Patrick confirmed that he had seen something along these lines reported recently in the Oxford Journal. Cllr Gillespie said that it is important to write letters and make statements refuting these claims. She will put something about this in the next Garsington Newsletter.

1/12/8.

Finance:

a). Balances and payments

Barclays Current Account at 30th December



£30,942.36

Bank of Ireland 






         £6.31

The Council noted the December direct debit payment to Grundons of £54.48

The Council agreed to purchase an additional salt bin to be placed at the junction of Elm Drive and Birch Road. Together with the salt this will cost £300.
The following cheques were also approved.

Colourplus (Newsletter D/J)





       £886.46

Young Bros (grass cutting and bus shelter maintenance for year)
    £3,522.00

Young Bros (Parsler’s Piece for year)



    £1,962.00

M J Hill (Play area repairs)





       £100.00

Southern Electric (Supply at The Green)



         £15.18

BDO (Audit)







       £342.00

Nicholsons (Hedge trees for the Burial Ground)


       £294.00

G Russell (Administration December)



         £92.00

G Russell (Salary arrears)





       £358.92

G Russell (Salary)






       £393.89

The payments to the Clerk were approved so that the council conforms with the NALC/SLCC agreement. There has been no increase since April 2009 and the payments of arrears covers the period since 1st April 2010. To avoid such payments in future the review of the Clerk’s salary will be a regular agenda item each February. With effect from 1st April 2012 the monthly salary increases to £406.97

b). Audit Report for 2010/11

The restatement of Asset values in line with new valuation policy has been done and no further action required. The auditor has again raised the issue of the ‘Fidelity Guarantee’ but this is not so much a concern now that the Council’s cash balances are considerably reduced

Action on matters raised in the internal auditor’s recommendations are already in hand.

The Council agreed to accept the Audit report and a Notice of Conclusion of Audit will be posted on the notice board from 12 – 31st January.

c). Ernie Tipping Contract

A new contract had been circulated. It was approved and signed by the Chairman and Mr Tipping.

d). Precept 2012/3

The Clerk had prepared a schedule showing the estimated expenditure in the current year compared with the actual expenditure in 2010/11 and a suggestion for a budget for 2012/13 along with a series of notes which explained how the figures had been calculated.

Cllr Judith Westgate said that she did not think the Parish Council should increase its Precept in 2012/12 and Cllr Mike Patrick agreed. This was put to a vote and unanimously agreed. The Precept for 2012/13 will be £20,800.

The Clerk’s draft budget was accepted apart from a reduction in expenditure on the Burial Ground from £2,200 to £1,400.

1/12/9.

Planning

a). Applications

P11/W1993 5 South End; Proposed replacement dwelling.

The Council was concerned about this application. The property is very close to the road and the proposed height of the replacement dwelling is considered too high. The Council recommends that this application be refused.

P11/W1922 163 Oxford Road

Single and two storey extension to rear for new kitchen/lounge and enlarged bedroom to first floor with ensuite.

The Council recommends that this application is approved.

b). Planning Enforcement

(i).
Tadpole Lane planning breach; the enforcement officer has asked for evidence that the premises are being used for a business use. The Parish Council has obtained details of a registration at Companies House and will supply these to the officer.

In the Council’s view the number of vehicles making use of the premises is far in excess of what would be reasonable if the use was purely personal.

(ii).
Greenwoods; the site has been visited by the Environmental Protection Officer from SODC and the owners have been told that everything including oil tanks, scrap metal etc must be cleared by the end of January. If this is not done there will be enforcement action. This involves serving a formal notice giving six-eight weeks to clear the site. If that does not happen there would be legal action. County Cllr David Turner said that the equivalent departments in the County Council will follow the same procedure.

This process will have no impact upon the cars parked outside the premises on Pettiwell. The business seems to include negotiations taking place upon the road itself. The Police have been informed about the problems on the highway itself. These include untaxed cars and containers. Tim Small from SODC will be asked what action can be taken. Photographic evidence would be useful.

Mrs Marion Gunther of Pettiwell has written to the Parish Council, County Cllr David Turner and also to SODC Environmental Department about the activities at Greenwoods, also known as ‘Brooklyn’, Pettiwell. Cllr Turner confirmed to the meeting that he had received Mrs Gunther’s letter and would reply.

(iii).
8 Kiln Lane; District Cllr Gillespie confirmed that the temporary planning permission has expired. She would ask about the status of the enforcement action. 

1/12/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a) High Sheriff’s Awards; the Council did not wish to make a nomination this year.

b) RoSPA Annual Inspection; it was agreed that the Clerk could confirm that an inspection is required in 2012

c) Invitation to the Grand Opening of the new Homeworkers Hub cafe - Monument Park, Friday 27th January; the Council hoped that at least one member would attend.

1/12/11.
Sports & Social Club Lease

Amanda Benham has only just returned from holiday and has not yet responded to the Chairman’s letter and comments emailed on 17th December.

1/12/12
Village Hall Project

Cllr Patrick reported that the building work is going well. Grant payment applications will be submitted soon.

1/12/13.
Village Maintenance

Cllr Patrick has planted all but two of the hedging trees from Nicholsons.

A working party will be arranged to repair the stile on the far side of Parsler’s Piece.

The Clerk was told that the dog bin for Southend had not yet been delivered.
1/12/14
Parish Council vacancies

There have been no letters sent to the Returning Officer requesting an election and so the Parish Council is now free to co-opt members to fill the three vacancies that exist.

Cllr John Hieatt proposed the co-option of Matthew Dovey and this was seconded by Cllr Anne Eastwood. Matthew Dovey’s co-option was unanimously approved and he signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office which was witnessed by the Clerk. Cllr Dovey agreed to attend the meeting of Parish Transport Representatives later in the month. 
1/12/15,
Jubilee Beacon

The Council agree that it would like to take part in the national beacon lighting on 4th June. The location of the beacon needs to be confirmed – there are two or three possible sites - and the national co-ordinator informed no later than 30th April.

Cllr Dovey will investigate the project and it will be discussed again in February.

1/12/16.
Any Other Business

The Council noted that the ‘Merit award badges’ are still in stock. Presentations for past services should be discussed at the February meeting.

The Meeting closed at 9.22 p.m.

